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My name is Charlie Owens and I am the State Director for the National Federation of Independent 
Business, an advocate for small businesses owners since 1943. Thank you for this opportunity to 
come before the committee and participate in this important discussion about Michigan’s term 
limits law. 
 
In 1992 Michigan voters passed a ballot proposal that amended Michigan’s constitution to impose 
term limits on state legislative offices.  As a result, Michigan House members were limited to 
serving no more than three two-year terms (six years total) and Michigan Senate members were 
limited to no more than two four-year terms (eight years total). In addition, the office of governor, 
lieutenant governor, secretary of state, and attorney general were also limited to not more than 
two four-year terms (eight years total). In the twenty years since term limits went into effect in 
Michigan, there has been much discussion as to their impact and suggestions that the terms of 
office should be lengthened or that the law should be repealed altogether. Since the Michigan term 
limits law is a part of the state Constitution, lawmakers cannot change or repeal it by legislative 
action, they can only vote to put a term limits question on the state ballot for the voters to decide 
and that is the purpose of the various resolutions before this committee. 
 
Our organization, NFIB, is in the unique position of being the only business advocacy organization in 
the state that supported the original 1992 term limits ballot proposal and continues to support 
Michigan’s term limits law to this day. It is our understanding that other business organizations 
either support changes to, or repeal of, term limits – or have no position on the issue. NFIB 
determines policy positions on issues by a survey-vote of the membership. As such, we have 
surveyed our membership on this issue numerous times over the years and each time our small 
business members have favored leaving the law as is. In light of this most recent discussion on term 
limits we updated our position via s survey of our members conducted in October. Once again, the 
results show strong support for leaving the current term limits law alone. When asked “Do you 
believe that Michigan’s Term Limits Law is working as intended? 64.2% said “Yes”, 24.3% said “No” 
and 11.5% were “Undecided”. When asked “Should Michigan’s Term Limits Law be repealed?” 
19.1% said “Yes”; 78.4% said “No” and 2.5% were “Undecided”. When asked about lengthening 
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terms for state House and Senate members the results were similar with a thumbs down for 
making that change to the law. I have included the wording of the survey and the results with my 
testimony, as well as copies of previous surveys and results conducted over the years since term 
limits went into effect. The only time that our membership indicated support for repeal of 
Michigan’s term limits law was in 2008, and that was in return for trading term limits for a part-
time legislature. I have also included information on that survey and background with this 
testimony. 
 
In addition to surveying our members, we have also conducted various polls of the general public 
to determine if our position was congruent with the attitude of the electorate at large. This 
includes a 2008 MRG poll and a recent google survey on the issue of term limits both of which are 
included with my testimony. In addition to our polling, there have been numerous polls conducted 
by others on this issue over the years. In general, if the question is straight forward in its approach 
– the response of support for the current term limits law closely mirrors that of our membership. 
 
As to the question of whether term limits are a bane or a blessing in the pursuit of good 
governance, there is no shortage of spirited debate. We would like to confine our perspective, and 
that of our small business members, to an examination of the more than twenty years of 
experience Michigan has had with the current law. Within that frame of reference, it becomes clear 
that term limits have not been the disaster that was predicted. In fact, it is our opinion after 
working with the legislature over the last thirty years (before and after term limits) that there are 
many major policy accomplishments benefiting small business and the public at large that would 
likely not have been accomplished in the absence of term limits. While one of the most often heard 
complaints about term limits is the lack of experience they bring to the legislative process, the fact 
is that term limits have created the opportunity for many talented lawmakers to bring fresh 
experience and approaches to the table when dealing with the challenges faced by our state. Yes, 
term limits do create more work for organizations and individuals that are advocating for their 
constituents, however, this complaint is not likely to generate much sympathy with a general public 
that supports the term limits law. The difficult fact remains that most of the complaints about 
Michigan’s term limits law comes from lawmakers themselves, lobbyists and academia. Once one 
steps outside the immediate vicinity of the state capital, the suggestion that term limits are bad for 
Michigan is met with a much calmer and skeptical general electorate – as evidenced by the surveys 
and polling previously mentioned. 
 
Let me conclude by again emphasizing our support for the current term limits law and asking for 
your support in keeping it as it currently is written. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to present these views to this committee and thank you for your 
support of Michigan’s small business owners. 


